Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health

DPH Edge Hill Training Center

October 18, 2012

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Carol Harman, Matthew Heckles, Wesley Jones, James Lafferty, Susan Phillips

Members Excused:  Robert Coupe, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, George Meldrum, Dennis Rozumalski

Members Absent:  Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Steven Hagen

Associate Members Present:  Sarah Fishman, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz
Associate Members Absent:  Florence Alberque, Cheryl Biddle, Chris DiSanto, Lynn Fahey, Dan Hoeftman, Connie Hughes, Edie McCole, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Steve Dettwyler, Julie French, Bryce Hewlett, William Mason, Joanna Rieger, Charles Sawchenko, Dara Schumaier, Melissa Smith, Matthew Stehl, William Weaver
	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order and asked that everyone introduce themselves and where they are from.


	

	Review and Approval of Minutes for September 20, 2012
	No Quorum so approval of the minutes was deferred.  

	

	Chairman’s Report


	In this past year, there were two pieces of legislation that passed the Delaware House of Representatives and the Senate.  

· House Bill 311
This bill was to develop criteria for mental health screener certification process.   The committee has met four times and the fifth meeting is scheduled for today.  Members of the committee include emergency doctors, a couple of psychiatrists, Kevin Huckshorn and others from the Division as well as consumers.  At this point, the criteria include what has to be done in order for a person to be certified to become a mental health screener.  There are various levels and hours of training required based on the professional background of these individuals.  There is a test and re-testing is required every two years.  All screeners will be either physicians or licensed mental health professionals if they are working for a hospital in the community.  If they are working for the state it is the same except there is a provision for mental health professionals who are not licensed but are working under the supervision of a licensed psychiatrist.   
· Question was posed by Carol if HB311 changes impact children.  Answer: No, nothing is changing on the children’s side.  We are hoping to bring the criteria to the November meeting.
· Also HJR17 was passed to review the entire civil commitment law. A panel is being put in place now; the first meeting is anticipated to be held sometime in November.  
  
	

	Director’s Report
	· This week’s DSAMH-sponsored Trauma-Informed Care Conference has been well attended.  
· Budget proposal is being processed and made ready to send to OMB and DSAMH’s presentation will be on November 15.  
· David Ciamaricone, Director of Crisis Intervention Services, resigned to take a position with DelTech. His last day is tomorrow.  He will be sorely missed.  DSAMH will figure out ways that we can still benefit from his experience since he will still be employed by the State.

· Community Mental Health (Steve Dettwyler reporting) – CAPAC is up, running and fully staffed at the Ellendale facility.  It will run like the CAPES program at the Wilmington Hospital facility.  It is just like the receiving center under the new House Bill 311 and it is probably one of the biggest changes that have occurred since the law was put in place.  It will run 24 hours a day.   Staff continue to iron out problems that are emerging.  We have had multiple meetings with police and area hospitals to figure out how to make it work for everyone involved.  There have been some problems in terms of security at the location and we have had two people walk away as a result.  There was a meeting last Tuesday in which the police and the program staff from DSAMH to instituted new measures to help with that.  It stems from the people that are running has a Philosophy to be non -traumatized. Unfortunately, in the mental health system when people are taken involuntarily or suddenly it could cause some trauma.  Originally, there was no ability to lock rooms in the building the constables were involved.  It is a great goal and works about 99% of the time and for some people that are deemed a threat there needs to be something other than calling the police.  So that means that the provider will have to put measurements in place to prevent that from happening in the future to continue to have the confidence of the police.  It is well worth the time it takes to iron this out.  A lot of issues were unanticipated because we have been putting together so many things so fast.  We have also been having meeting with hospitals down state to figure out the best way to manage the flow of people that need to be detained for assessment voluntarily.  We have pretty much got rid of most of the issues that were complicating moving people to the center and we have been working with Milford Memorial and Kent General as well.  We will see more and more people diverted to the Ellendale facility rather than being transported directly to psychiatric hospitals.  We have seen this in the case of the CAPES program in Wilmington: a lot of the people who, prior to the program, would have gone to psychiatric hospitals, have been able to be released back to the community.  The numbers needing admission are not really significant.  A lot of people after 23 hours of observation, treatment, therapy and support and then connecting to treatment in the community, don’t need to go to a hospital.  A lot of the in-voluntary admissions have switched to voluntary admissions which helps preserve a person’s rights.  We are working on the downstate program.  If you hear of problems in the process and procedures in the relationships and communications, please let Steven know and the manager of the facility know.    We have put a lot of effort into this project, we have made many promises to the governor and we really want this to work.  Jim mentioned the workgroup for House Bill 311 and we are nearly done with establishing the standards for whom and how a person can be a screener.   That will probably be completed fairly soon.  We have to iron out the continued disagreement about the amount of training that physicians need and I will reiterate again to the group the purpose of changing the law was to protect the people that we serve. We have had two meetings and we are hoping that DelTech would actually manage the process of training and certifying the people who will become screeners.  Once that is complete, we will be moving on to regulations regarding conflict of interest.  One other thing is that the Targeted Care Management program has hired 80% of their staff who have been in training for two weeks and have two more weeks to go.  Will probably be operational in early November. TCM’s job is to attach to people who are not being served in our system but really do need services that are provided or are not well served in our system.  Someone may be affiliated with a provider now, but not well engaged, not going to appointments, etc.  We see them as being assigned people released from psychiatric hospitals, the emergency rooms, and people in community mental health that may not have the proper resources to engage with community mental health.  Targeted care worker would be an advocate for them.  TCM is new and has not existed in Delaware.  We have developed a small program that is now operated by DPC out of the two units and it has worked very well.  It can also be used as a step-down organization for people coming out of hospitals. All of this will be available in November.   Recently there are two transition houses used to get people out of the acute units sooner and get them into permanent housing, as well as crisis apartments and peer-managed step-down housing. There will be 16 total case managers: we found that the typical case managers were not equipped in terms of background experience to help to navigate the health issues, so we added a nurse.  Talked with the new contractor for the state wide program and they are adding nurses for the same reason.  Recovery Innovations will have 11, but they have also paired up with 11 peers to work as partners in this process.  The teams are split up into North and South.  One office will be on Limestone Road in New Castle County and the other will be in Ellendale, the same location as the CAPAC program and our other crisis program.   A Kent County CAPAC program is a possibility for the future.
· Psychiatric Coverage - If anyone needs a psychiatrist they can get that at the community mental health clinic because they have full time psychiatrist and they have access.  That is frequently what happens now.  If they need assistance right now, we can get them to a psychiatrist immediately either through our crisis services or through community mental health.  If they are going to go into an ACT/ICM team it may take a week.  It is not perfect, but that is the process that we have.  My vote is to get them to a permanent psychiatrist as soon as possible.  My preference is that they see a permanent psychiatrist immediately.  Are all the psychiatric physicians filled?  In the clinics they are all filled.  So basically, it looks like Sussex County and New Castle County are covered.  How many state psychiatrists do you have?  We have five.  
· Wes Jones – (The Wellness Center) The largest transition that we had since last year is that responsibility was given back to the vendors to create consent forms: every student has to have parental consent to receive services at the center.    What we are looking at is the consent form would include all the services.  It was too cumbersome with gray areas for physical or health assessment and there are mental health restrictions.  We used to use the GAP form from the American Medical Association (AMA), but now we use the school age health questionnaire which asks 50 questions that go over six categories.  It starts out with general questions regarding education, how are you doing in school, between this year and last; nutrition questions, etc., then you have 7-8 mental health questions which offer the opportunity to do risk education. 
(Lafferty) – The reason I am so interested is because Johns Hopkins’ adolescent depression program (ADAP) is being implemented in the state. The assigned researcher will work with UD to attempt to correlate YRBS data which is anonymous by school or school district with ADAP data and runs reports at the end of the years to see if there is a decline in the answers to some o f the questions.  What we would like to see is a decline in suicide attempts; that is the purpose of this program.  
	

	Standing Committee Reports
	· Carol – October is anti-bullying month.  Kids have information to share with family and friends on what to look for and what bullying really is as well as what to do if you see it going on.
· Prevention Behavioral Health is looking at different strategies to raise parental awareness of suicide prevention and staff have been brainstorming different ways to get information out to those parents who don’t/won’t come to meetings.

· Services have been increased in Kent and Sussex Counties; now working out all the glitches and hoping to have better service there.  (Lafferty) What are some of the services?  Increased IOP services, Dover Behavior Health has opened a program in Georgetown that offers increased day treatment (including therapy in the home) day hospitalization, including alcohol and SA services to children 12 years and older to keep kids in community.  (Lafferty) Question, please tell me about your Out Patient Services.  SA partial hospitalization for adults M-F 9 a.m. to 3 p.m., for school-age children 8 a.m. – 3 p.m..  This is a big increase in day services for adolescent in Sussex because we have had only Seaford House and it was the only day program for adolescent in all Sussex County. 
· No Employment Report this month.

· DPC Advisory Committee (Jack Akester)  September 14 was our last meeting.  Greg Valentine bought in introduced three new Senior reports:   Denise Jenkins, Mary Diamond and Valerie Devereau.  K2 and K3 are both acute care units and S1 is developing to serve sub-acute clients.   He indicated that due to the US DOJ settlement agreement clients are not to be hospitalized for more than 14 days.  There are about 20 people will be going to Connections or Recovery Innovations as Community ReIntegration Services Program (CRISP) clients soon.  Analysis of data: data clerks will be reviewing daily.  Regarding the DPC budget, gatekeepers will review and analyze unit requests to assure need and efficiency.  Still looking for overtime reductions for counselors, nursing staff who are averaging 15 call out days which need to be addressed.  Will be looking at monthly and year to date budgets.  Health care screening program (monitoring blood pressure, glucose, cholesterol, etc.) has been instituted to assist the clients in promoting better health for longevity.  All clients are now to go to the Recovery Academy after lunch.  Greg is with nursing staff at DPC to give the staff tools to do their jobs safely. Census reports will be published less frequently.  DPC has about 140 clients now, of whom about 40 are ready for discharge.  The population at Mitchell (forensic unit) is stable at 40. In the comments section, a committee member discussed morale at DPC.  Attendance is an issue because when workers witness workers calling out all the time without consequences they become depressed.  To resolve the problem we to do coaching with the individuals, then institute a discipline ladder of a verbal warning, written reprimand, three-day suspension, five-day suspension then termination.  We have one final meeting and that is on Friday, November 9 at DPC.  
	

	Old/New Business
	
	

	Public Comment
	
	

	Meeting Adjourned
	
	


Respectfully Submitted by Stefani Washington
